# **Contractual Agreement Between**

# The Town of Jamestown, Rhode Island

&

# International Brotherhood of Police Officers Local 305



July 1, 2010 through June 30, 2013

## **Table of Contents**

Article I		2
	Recognition	
	Agency Shop2	
	Dues Deduction	
Section 4.	Indemnification	ŝ
	Definitions	
Article II		3
Section 1.	Rules and Regulations	3
	Management Rights	
Article III		1
	Permanent Police Department	
	Duties	
Section 3.	Detail to Other Departments Prohibited	ł
Article IV		5
Section 1.	Seniority	5
Article V		5
Section 1	Hours	6
	Substitutions	
Article VI		8
	Vacancies	
	Temporary Service Out of Rank	
	Promotions in Rank	-
Section 4.	Promotion to Detective1	1
Article VII	1;	3
	Overtime1	
	Special Details14	
Section 3.	Definitions1	6
	Call Back Pay10	
	Court Time and RITT Hearings1	
Section 6.	Travel Expenses17	7

Article VIII	18
Section 1. Compensatory Time	18
Article IX	18
Continua Venetiona	10
Section 1. Vacations Section 2. Paid Holidays	
Section 2. Time Off While Performing Union Duties	
Section 4. Time Off	
Article X	21
Section 1. Sick Leave	
Section 2. Emergency Leave	
Section 3. Retirement Account-Exhibit A	
Section 4. Buy Back	24
Article XI	24
Section 1. Illness and Injuries	24
Section 2. Light Duty	
Article XII	27
Section 1. Health Benefits	07
Section 2. Life Insurance	,
Section 2. False Arrest Insurance	
	-
Article XIII	29
Section 1. Salaries	20
Section 2. Longevity	-
Section 3. Uniforms	
Article XIV	31
Section 1. Pension Plan	21
Section 2. Special Details for Retirees	
Article XV	0.4
Article XV Section 1. Present Benefits	·····34

rticle XVI34
Section 1. Rules and Regulations
rticle XVII35
Section 1. Grievances35
rticle XVIII
Section 1. Arbitration
rticle XIX
Section 1. Police Cruisers
rticle XX
Section 1. Savings and Separability
rticle XXI
Section 1. Duration of Agreement

## AGREEMENT

Pursuant to the provisions of Chapter 54 of the public Laws of the state of Rhode Island, 1963, entitled "An Act" to Provide for settlements of Disputes Concerning Wages, Rates of Pay and Other Terms and conditions of Employment of Employees of Police Departments, this Agreement is made and entered into this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_ 2010, between the Town of Jamestown and Local 305 International Brotherhood of Police Officers.

## ARTICLE I

#### Section 1 - Recognition:

The Town hereby recognizes that the I.B.P.O as the sole and exclusive bargaining representative for all permanent, full-time, paid police officers from the rank of Patrol Officer up to and including the rank of Lieutenant of the Police Department, for the purpose of collective bargaining and entering into Agreements relative to wages, rates of pay and other terms and conditions of employment. The parties agree that any and all other employees of the Police Department shall not be included in the bargaining unit. Provided, however, the parties agree that the senior dispatcher occupying the dispatchers' position within the Police Department as of February 1, 1993 shall remain a part of the Police bargaining unit. The Town will not displace anyone from a permanent police position and replace him/her with a dispatcher. The parties agree that policies, practices and procedures with respect to dispatchers as they fit within the department, especially those concerning vacations, shall remain unchanged. The parties further agree to meet to discuss and to put into writing by September 1, 1993 such manner in which dispatchers fit within the department.

The words, "member", "members of the bargaining unit", "employee", "officer" "patrol officer", "personnel", and/or "police officer" (or plurals thereof) when used in this Agreement shall mean all the officers described in the preceding paragraph.

All references to an employee covered by this Agreement as well as use of the pronoun "he" are intended to include both genders. When the male gender is used, it shall be construed to include male and female officers.

#### Section 2 - Agency shop.

All members of the bargaining unit shall have the right to voluntarily join or refrain from joining the Union. All members of the bargaining unit who choose not to join the Union, however, and who are covered by the terms of this Agreement, shall be required to pay an initial service fee and monthly service fees to the Union for the purpose of aiding the Union in defraying costs in connection with its legal obligations and responsibilities as the exclusive bargaining agent of the members of the bargaining unit.

The aforesaid fees shall be payable on or before the first day of each month, and said sums shall in no case exceed the initiation fees and the membership dues paid by those who voluntarily choose to join the Union. Other than the payment of these services fees, the members of the bargaining unit who do not choose to join the Union shall be under no further financial obligations or requirements of any kind to the Union. It shall be a condition of employment that all individuals covered by this Agreement shall, on the 30<sup>th</sup> day of this Agreement, or the first day of this month, whichever is later, pay lawful established initial and monthly service fees as shown above.

#### Section 3 - Dues Deduction.

The Town shall deduct Union dues and fees upon receipt of authorization from the members of the Union who sign deduction form cards to be supplied by the Union. The Town shall forward to the I.B.P.O, 159 Burgin Parkway, Quincy, MA 02169, the monies so deducted. In the same manner, the Town shall deduct the service fees of employees choosing not to join the Union, provided that the Union notifies the Town in writing of the percentage of dues and fees of Union members that is properly to be deducted on behalf of non-members.

#### Section 4 - Indemnification.

The Union agrees to indemnify and hold the Town harmless against any and all claims, suits, orders and judgments brought or issued against the Town as a result of any action taken by the Town under the provisions of this Article.

### Section 5 - Definitions.

Whenever used in this Agreement, the terms 'all Permanent Police Officers', 'employee' and 'member' shall have the same meaning: all full - time, permanent, paid police officers of the Town of Jamestown who are on the active payroll whether due to active service, vacation, or paid sick leave. Employees who are otherwise on leave of absence, retired, or absent for active military service shall be entitled to none of the benefits of this Agreement except to the extent they are expressly granted eligibility for certain benefits, by express reference, in other sections of this Agreement or as may otherwise be provided for by law.

## **ARTICLE II**

#### Section 1 - Rules and Regulations.

The Town of Jamestown shall retain the right to issue rules and regulations governing the internal conduct of the Police Department, as provided by law. Said rules and regulations to be drawn up by the Chief of Police and Town Administrator.

#### Section 2 - Management Rights.

Except as specifically relinquished by the express terms of this Agreement, all discretion and rights to manage, direct or supervise the operations of the Police Department and its employees are vested solely in the Town. And not withstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Town retains the right to take any reasonable action in emergency situations, such as natural disasters, to protect the public interest, even if such action is contrary to the express terms of this Agreement.

### **ARTICLE III**

#### Section 1 - Permanent Police Department.

It is hereby agreed upon by both parties that Chapter 73 of the Public Laws, passed at the 1958 January Session of the General Assembly and an Ordinance in effect at this time, both of which established a permanent police force in the Town of Jamestown, shall remain in effect, as they now read, regardless of any further change in the form of government in the Town of Jamestown. It is further agreed that said Chapter 73 of said Ordinance shall not be changed or revoked in any manner without the consent of the Chief of Police and a representative appointed by Local 305, International Brotherhood of Police Officers.

#### Section 2 - Duties.

The duties for members of this bargaining unit of the Jamestown Police Department shall be the prevention of crime and the enforcement of the State Laws and Town Ordinances, and the Departmental Rules and Regulations, and such other related duties as may be assigned by the Chief of Police or Town Administrator from time to time; but nothing shall be deemed to abrogate the power of the Town Council to vary the organizational structure of the Police Department.

#### Section 3 - Detail to other Departments Prohibited.

The town of Jamestown agrees that employees of the Jamestown Police Department whose duties are defined in Article III, Section 2, shall not be detailed to other departments of the Town except in emergency situations. The detail from one unit to another within the Police Department shall be the responsibility of the Chief of Police except to the extent expressly limited by specific terms of the seniority provisions of this Agreement.

It is expressly understood by both parties hereto that the maintenance and upkeep of police vehicles and the Headquarters Building, with the exception of removal of trash generated during the shift are not within the scope of police duties; and it is further understood that no police officer shall be ordered to perform such duties.

## ARTICLE IV

## Section 1 - Seniority.

The Permanent Police Officers shall have seniority rights and said seniority, insofar as practicable shall prevail with regards to the following:

- (a) Shifts (but not Groups), holidays, vacations, overtime less than eight hours, extra duty of any nature; however, a senior officer may reject the right or benefit at his/her discretion without the need of any explanation on their part. Further, in the event that an employee shall reject the right or benefit, it shall not be construed as a waiver of his/her seniority rights in any subsequent situation where seniority would prevail.
- (b) The order of seniority within the bargaining unit shall be determined from the date of appointment to his/her respective rank. Regarding any future appointments to the Police Department, seniority shall be determined, if more than one (1) is appointed at the same time, by the highest to lowest ranking at the Rhode Island Municipal Police Training Academy. Seniority in the ranks is applicable for the purposes of bidding for applicable positions within the ranks, vacation, compensatory time, and personal time. In addition to seniority within the ranks, each officer shall have overall seniority based upon his/her date of appointment to the Jamestown Police Department. This seniority shall be applicable to all regular overtime that is not rank-specific, overtime of less-than eight (8) hours, extra duty and details of any nature.
- (c) Within thirty (30) days after the execution of this Agreement, the Town shall furnish the Union and the Police Department a copy of the proposed seniority lists and the Union and/or the Police Department will have thirty (30) days in which to make any changes or corrections in said list and signify their approval thereof. After order of seniority has been approved by all parties thereto, a permanent and up-to-date list shall be posted and maintained on a bulletin board at Police Headquarters for the benefit of all police officers and all future seniority questions shall be resolved in accordance therewith. The Union also agrees to furnish to the Town an up-to-date seniority list, a copy of which is also to be posted on said bulletin board.
- (d) All training classes, schools and job responsibilities available to the Department and which will be funded by the Town shall be posted whenever practical at least one month prior to the beginning of the class. Interested officers may apply for the school or job responsibility. The Chief, Lieutenant and Training Officer will review all applications. It is the intention of the Department to provide training, education and new responsibilities in a way that will:
  - (a) Increase the professionalism of all officers.
  - (b) Fairly distribute these opportunities throughout the Department.

(A posted list will be maintained showing all schools, training, etc. and who attended.)

Employees will be selected to attend said course, schooling, etc. so as to insure the greatest potential benefit to the Department and the Town. The Chief shall make the final determination as to who shall attend. Once an employee has attended a school, training classes, etc., he/she will not be asked to attend the same school, training class, etc., except in circumstances where annual recertification is required or where the subsequent school or training class, etc. is an advanced course, for a period of five (5) years, unless all other officers have been asked to attend and they have refused.

A school is defined as an institution or place for instruction or education.

## ARTICLE V

## Section 1 - Hours.

- (a) As of March 1, 1976, the regular work schedule for all members of the bargaining unit shall be six (6) day cycles of four (4) consecutive working days of eight (8) hours followed by two (2) consecutive days off. The work schedule shall cover a twenty-four (24) hour period as follows and will be continuous: 7:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m., 3:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m., 11:00 p.m. to 7:00 a.m.
- (b) There shall be a fourth shift known as a split shift. The shift will be four (4) working days followed by two (2) days off, and will consist of working as follows: two (2) 11:00 p.m. to 7:00 a.m. shifts and two (2) 3:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. shifts followed by two (2) consecutive days off. This will be referred to as a permanent shift and filled in accordance to Section 1(a) and (b) permanent shifts.
- (c) In the event the fourth shift is not filled, no member of the Police Department already assigned to a permanent shift will be forced to fill the shift.
- (d) Effective March 1, 2007 there shall be a minimum of three (3) personnel of the Police Department on duty during all shifts throughout the year. Minimum staffing for the day shift shall become effective on September 1, 2007. No less than two (2) patrol officers will be assigned on patrol each shift. For the purposes of this minimum manning requirement, the Chief of Police, Detective(s), and the Patrol Commander cannot be included to fulfill this staffing requirement.
- (e) All members of the bargaining unit of the Jamestown Police Department shall be prepared for duty at the beginning of their shift.
- (f) No member of the bargaining unit shall work more than sixteen (16) hours in a twenty-four (24) hour period. Off duty employment shall not be considered as part of the sixteen (16) hours, however all employees understand that their principal employment responsibility is as a police officer with the Town of Jamestown and they will arrange their off-hour or second jobs accordingly.

#### (g) Interpretation.

The members' work schedule would normally consist of four (4) weeks of forty (40) hours and two (2) weeks of thirty-two (32) hours.

#### (h) Permanent Shifts.

All shift assignment shall be on a permanent basis and all Permanent Police Officers of the Jamestown Police Department shall have preference of shift assignments in accordance with seniority.

All members that are in mutual agreement may exchange shifts during the contract year, with the approval of the Chief of Police, said exchange shall be for no less than four (4) months.

The town may make temporary assignments from one shift to another to fill vacancies, for a period no less than four (4) months, however the assignment must be made consistent with the seniority provision of this contract. In either case shifts may only be exchanged with persons of equal rank. Under no circumstances shall shift exchanges exceed six (6) months.

It is understood that the Lieutenant's position, as second in command, is an Administrative position, and as such, the Lieutenant shall work an administrative schedule of working Monday through Friday with weekends off. To compensate for the administrative schedule, the Lieutenant shall work two (2) cycles of Monday through Friday followed by a third cycle of Monday through Thursday, with Friday, Saturday, and Sunday off. It is further understood that the Lieutenant shall not be counted as one of the three (3) personnel required to be on duty at all times. The Town agrees to create an additional Sergeant's position on the day shift. This new position shall become effective on September 1, 2007.

#### (i) Superior Officer.

General supervision over each of the three (3) shifts shall be the responsibility of a superior officer. He/she shall hold the rank of Lieutenant or Sergeant. A superior officer shall be responsible for the shift at all times. The lack of his/her physical presence does not relieve the superior of his/her general supervisory responsibilities. The superior officer of each shift shall be compensated at the rate of twenty-five cents (\$.25) per hour to be included in his/her base pay, for a thirty-seven and one-third (37 1/3) hour work week.

(j) The detective's normal work week shall be Monday - Friday, 7:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m., subject to the Chief's discretion.

#### Section 2 - Substitutions.

The right of employees to substitute working hours shall be permitted, provided however, that the permission to substitute shall be obtained from, and approved by the Chief, Lieutenant or

Sergeant before such substitution can take place and provided it does not result directly or indirectly in payment of overtime wages, out of rank pay or any other premium to any employee. There should be no limit on the number of substitutions taken by an employee and substitution of a partial shift will be allowed. The officer requesting the full or partial substitution must return the work for his replacement within two (2) weeks of the date of the initial substitution. Failure of the substituting officer to complete the substitution because he or she called in sick will result in that officer, who failed to make the substitution being charged sick time for the shifts he or she was to have worked.

Substitutions of two consecutive days will be allowed. These substitutions are limited to two requests per year per person. Substitutions will be charged to the individual officer making the substitution request.

(a.) Substitutions shall be made between officers of equal rank only.

### **ARTICLE VI**

#### Section 1 - Vacancies.

Vacancies in the Jamestown Police Department will be filled by personnel who are recommended by the Chief of Police and appointed by the Town Administrator upon recommendation. Members of the bargaining unit shall give sixty (60) days prior to resignation or retirement. All vacancies will be filled within two hundred seventy (270) days of this notice of resignation or retirement.

For employees hired after February 28, 1996, failure to give sixty (60) days notice will result in the loss of one (1) day of vacation for each day less than sixty (60) days of notice that is provided, or in the event the Officer has not accumulated sixty (60) days vacation, then the Officer's accumulated sick leave will be reduced by two (2) days for every day of lack of notice.

#### Section 2 - Temporary Service Out of Rank.

Permanent Police Officers of the Jamestown Police Department who are required to assume the responsibilities of a higher rank shall be compensated for this service at the same rate of pay as the officer for whom they are filling in, providing such service is for a period of more than five (5) working days. Such rate of pay shall apply for all time spent at the higher rank.

Any officer assuming the responsibility of a higher rank shall be appointed to the position by the officer's position on the promotional list, and any officer selected to assume the higher rank shall have the option of refusing or accepting the assignment within three (3) days of the time when such position is to be filled.

Supervisors who will be, or have been, absent from duty for longer than thirty (30) days will be replaced on an acting basis.

#### Section 3 - Promotions in Rank.

(a) In order for an officer to be eligible for a promotion within the Jamestown Police Department, said officer shall meet the following requirements:

1. Promotion to Sergeant: Shall have been a permanent patrolman for three (3) years.

2. Promotion to Lieutenant: Shall at the time of the establishment of the Lieutenant's list be a permanently appointed sergeant and not have been reduced in rank for cause.

- (b) The Town of Jamestown and Local 305 International Brotherhood of Police Officers agree that the Town Administrator shall conduct all promotional exams for the Police Department. The Town Administrator shall be responsible for the contents, grading and supervision for the written exam.
- (c) The Chief of Police shall submit to the examiner within seven (7) days before the oral examination is given, his recommended points of each candidate.

The Chief of Police shall also submit to the examiner the candidates' seniority points which are determined by the number of years the officer has been a member of the Jamestown Police Department.

The examiner shall post at the police station five (5) days before the oral examination a candidate's seniority points and Chief's recommendation points.

- (d) No less than fourteen (14) days prior to written examination, an oral examination shall be given. Said oral examination board shall consist of: three (3) police officers at the same rank or one rank above that which the promotional process is for. Said officers may not be members of the Jamestown Police Department. The three (3) officer panel shall consist of one officer chosen by the Union, one officer chosen by the Chief of Police, and one officer who is mutually agreed upon by both the Union and the Chief of Police. The results of the oral examination shall be posted at the Police Station seven (7) days before the written examination.
- (e) The Town Administrator will compute the final grade in the following manner and certify the names of officers in accordance with their final grade to the Chief of Police and Town Administrator.
- 1. Points for the Chief of Police's recommendation will be apportioned so that out of the total possible score no more than ten (10) points may be attained.
- 2. Seniority credits shall be determined by each full year of service as a member of the Jamestown Police Department, two (2) points for each year with a maximum of twenty (20) points.
- 3. Points for the oral examination will be apportioned so that out of the total possible score

no more than twenty (20) points may be attained from the oral examination.

- 4. Points for the written examination will be apportioned so that out of the total possible score no more than thirty-five (35) points may be attained from the written examination. Two (2) months prior to the expiration of the promotional list, eligible candidates shall be given a reading list. The written examination questions shall be developed from relevant study materials including, but not limited to, Rhode Island General Laws, Jamestown Town Ordinances, Department policies, etc.
- 5. Candidates having college degrees shall be awarded educational points as follows: Candidates with a Master's degree or Juris Doctorate shall receive fifteen (15) points; Candidates with a Bachelor's degree shall receive twelve (12) points; Candidates with an Associate's degree shall receive ten (10) points.
- 6. A perfect score on the exams and a perfect recommendation from the Chief of Police and the maximum allowable education and seniority points would make a perfect score of one-hundred (100) points.

1.	Chief's recommendation	10 points
2.	Seniority (2 Points/year x 10 years)	20 points
3.	Oral exam	20 points
4.	Written exam	35 points
5.	Education	15 points

(Master's - 15; Bachelor's - 12; Associate's - 10)

PERFECT SCORE = 100 Points

Degrees shall be in disciplines covered by the Police Incentive Plan.

- (f) The Town and the Union agree that candidates must complete all phases of the promotional examination process to be eligible for placement on any promotional eligibility list. A final overall score of 70% is required to be eligible for promotion. Any individuals whose overall score falls below 70% shall not be included on the promotional list. The Town of Jamestown agrees that the officers attaining the highest total score will be promoted to the grade for which the examination was given at the next regular Town Council meeting. The scores of all officers will be made available and posted at the Police Headquarters. Any vacancy or promotion in the Jamestown Police Department caused by death of an officer, retirement, resignation or promotion shall be filled within a period of one hundred twenty (120) days.
- (g) The Town of Jamestown shall maintain an active promotional list based on the final scores attained as a result of the above-referenced promotional process which will be administered by the Town every twenty-four (24) months. The Chief will make his recommendations as set fourth in Section 3 (c) of this Article. Only seniority shall be

revised annually upon the officer's anniversary date.

## Section 4 – Promotion to Detective

- (a) In order for an officer to be eligible for a promotion within the Jamestown Police Department, said officer shall meet the following requirements:
  - 1. Promotion to Detective: Shall have been a permanent patrolman for three (3) years.
- (b) The Town of Jamestown and Local 305 International Brotherhood of Police Officers agree that the Town Administrator shall conduct all promotional exams for the Police Department. The Town Administrator shall be responsible for the contents, grading and supervision for the written exam.
- (c) The Chief of Police shall conduct an interview with each promotion candidate no less than 7 and no more than 21 days prior to the oral board. After the Chief's interview he will award points to each candidate based on their training, experience, job performance, and discipline record. The Chief can award a maximum of 6 points to each candidate.

The Chief of Police shall also submit to the examiner the candidates' seniority points which are determined by the number of years the officer has been a member of the Jamestown Police Department.

The examiner shall post at the police station five (5) days before the oral examination a candidate's seniority points and Chief's interview points.

- (f) Each candidate shall be awarded points by their direct supervisor. Supervisors shall award points based on the candidate's job performance, investigative skills, and their level or proactive police work. Each candidate can receive a maximum of four (4) points from their direct supervisor.
- (g) No less than fourteen (14) days prior to written examination, an oral examination shall be given. Said oral examination board shall consist of: two (2) detectives and one (1) detective supervisor. Said officers may not be members of the Jamestown Police Department. The three (3) officer panel shall consist of one detective chosen by the Union, one detective chosen by the Chief of Police, and one detective supervisor who is mutually agreed upon by both the Union and the Chief of Police. The results of the oral examination shall be posted at the Police Station seven (7) days before the written examination.
- (h) The Town Administrator will compute the final grade in the following manner and certify the names of officers in accordance with their final grade to the Chief of Police.
- 7. Points for the Chief of Police's interview will be apportioned so that out of the total possible score no more than six (6) points may be attained.

- 8. Seniority credits shall be determined by each full year of service as a member of the Jamestown Police Department, two (2) points for each year with a maximum of twenty (20) points.
- 9. Points for the oral examination will be apportioned so that out of the total possible score no more than twenty (20) points may be attained from the oral examination.
- 10. Points for the written examination will be apportioned so that out of the total possible score no more than thirty-five (35) points may be attained from the written examination. Two (2) months prior to the expiration of the promotional list, eligible candidates shall be given a reading list. The written examination questions shall be developed from relevant study materials including, but not limited to, Rhode Island General Laws, Jamestown Town Ordinances, Department policies, etc.
- 11. Candidates having college degrees shall be awarded educational points as follows: Candidates with a Master's degree or Juris Doctorate shall receive fifteen (15) points; Candidates with a Bachelor's degree shall receive twelve (12) points; Candidates with an Associate's degree shall receive ten (10) points.
- 12. A perfect score on the exams and a perfect recommendation from the Chief of Police and the maximum allowable education and seniority points would make a perfect score of one-hundred (100) points.

1.	Chief's Interview	6 points
2.	Supervisor Points	4 points
3.	Seniority (2 Point/year x 10 years)	20 points
4.	Oral exam	20 points
5.	Written exam	35 points
6.	Education	15 points

(Master's - 15; Bachelor's - 12; Associate's - 10)

PERFECT SCORE = 100 Points

Degrees shall be in disciplines covered by the Police Incentive Plan.

(h) The Town and the Union agree that candidates must complete all phases of the promotional examination process to be eligible for placement on any promotional eligibility list. A final overall score of 70% is required to be eligible for promotion. Any individuals whose overall score falls below 70% shall not be included on the promotional list. The Town of Jamestown agrees that the officers attaining the highest total score will be promoted to the grade for which the examination was given at the next regular Town Council meeting. The scores of all officers will be made available and posted at the Police Headquarters. Any vacancy or promotion in the Jamestown Police Department caused by

death of an officer, retirement, resignation or promotion shall be filled within a period of one hundred twenty (120) days.

- (i) The Town of Jamestown shall maintain an active promotional list based final scores attained as a result of the above-referenced promotional process which will be administered by the Town every twenty-four (24) months. The Chief will make his recommendations as set fourth in Section 3 (c) of this Article. Only seniority shall be revised annually upon the officer's anniversary date.
- (j) The Town agrees that any officer promoted to the position of Detective shall be sent to the Bureau of Criminal Identification School administered by the RI State Crime Lab within one (1) year of promotion. If the promoted officer has already attended this school prior to promotion they will not attend the same school again.

## ARTICLE VII

## Section 1 - Overtime.

(a) All hours worked in excess of the regular eight (8) hour day or any normal work schedule shall be compensated for at the rate of time and one-half. It shall be understood that a work schedule shall be considered to be an average of thirty-seven and one-third (37 1/3) hours. Any overtime worked in excess of fifteen (15) minutes shall be compensated for as one (1) full overtime hour, and any overtime thereafter, up to one (1) hour shall be compensated for as a full overtime hour. All overtime shall be assigned through the Jamestown Police Department on a rotating basis. If no one accepts available overtime, then the most junior employee available shall be ordered into work.

Police officers may be assigned to work Public Safety Clerk Dispatcher overtime when all Public Safety Clerk Dispatchers have been offered and refused the overtime and in those instances when there is no Public Safety Clerk Dispatcher available to work the overtime. Police officers will not be ordered to work Public Safety Clerk Dispatcher overtime if they have been offered and have refused the overtime and there is a Public Safety Clerk Dispatcher available to work the overtime.

Probationary Police Officers may be used to replace Permanent Police Officers only when the Chief of Police deems it acceptable and when all employees have refused the assignment.

- (b) All overtime worked on the following holidays: New Year's, Thanksgiving and Christmas, shall be compensated for at the rate of double time and one-half (2 1/2) the employee's regular rate of pay. It is understood that the Christmas holiday will start at 3:00 p.m. on December 24<sup>th</sup> and end at 11:00 p.m., December 25<sup>th</sup>. New Years Day shall commence 3:00 p.m. December 31<sup>st</sup> and end at 11:00 p.m. on January 1<sup>st</sup>.
- (c) The sole and exclusive remedy for misassignment of overtime or details shall be that the officer wrongfully denied overtime or details shall be afforded the next overtime

opportunity for which he/she is qualified. Under no circumstances shall back-pay be awarded for a misassignment of overtime or details. The only exception to the foregoing shall be if the Chief deliberately or in bad faith selects an employee out of rotation or ignores the overtime rotation.

(d) Whenever an officer calls in sick within twenty-four (24) hours before or after an overtime shift, the officer will be compensated only at the straight-time rate of pay for that overtime shift.

## Section 2 - Special Details

(a) Parade and Other Details.

No member of the bargaining unit shall be compelled to parade or attend any other function without pay, but may parade and attend any other function on a voluntary basis without pay with the permission of the Chief.

1. Any such attendance at a parade or other function shall be considered part of the officer's sixteen (16) hours.

2. The selection of members to attend such parade or other function shall be at the sole discretion of the Chief of Police from among those members who belong to a unit or group for that purpose (e.g., members of the Honor Guard, bicycle unit, etc.).

(b) All Permanent Police Officers working a Town or Non-Town special detail shall receive the overtime rate of pay for the highest step within grade included in the bi-weekly pay.

For Town and Non-Town details, all hours worked in excess of eight (8) shall be paid at rate of time and one-half of the detail rate.

Any Non-Town detail worked in excess of 15 minutes in any hour shall be compensated as a full hour.

The Town agrees to notify the agency, corporation, or person requesting the detail of the provisions of this Section before assigning such detail.

Officers assigned by the Chief of Police to work a special detail, whether or not it is for the Town of Jamestown, will be paid the overtime rate of pay for the highest step within grade. Officers working a Non-Town special detail on the holidays as defined in Section 1 this Article, shall be paid at double time and one-half the officer's overtime rate of pay for the highest step within grade. All said details will have a four (4) hour minimum and all regular Permanent Police Officers will have first choice of the details on a seniority basis.

(c) For the purpose of this section, special detail shall be defined as any function outside the officer's normal work schedule in which an individual, corporation, person or

organization requests a Police officer or Officers for a specific function. The Chief may meet the requirements of all special details by assignment of off duty police officers or by assignment of special or probationary officers in accordance with seniority. Officers may not be ordered into non-Town details with less than forty-eight (48) hours notice, unless the Chief of Police deems that it is in the best interest of public safety, and if so, an officer may be ordered into the detail. If an officer has signed up for a detail, and then calls in sick for that detail, the Chief of Police may assign another officer to the detail.

(d) Non-Town Details.

It is expressly understood by the parties that hours worked on special (non-Town) details shall be counted in determining the number of hours worked. The opportunity to work special details shall be offered, by seniority, except in the case of emergency, and officers performing such work shall be required to wear the prescribed uniform.

- (e) For the purpose of this section, the so-called 'Speeding and Drunk Driving Detail' shall be considered as regular overtime. When a senior officer volunteers for or is ordered into work the Speeding and Drunk Driving Detail, he/she shall work the detail.
- (f) Whenever an officer signs up or is assigned a special Town Detail, he/she is required to work that detail and not regular duty, whereby the junior duty officer would be required to work the detail.
- (g) When a special Town Detail is authorized as a result of funding received from State or Federal grants for the purpose of combating criminal violations, in which a pay rate level is established by the grant, the Town is not required to pay a higher rate unless the officer is ordered into the detail and if his or her rate of pay is greater than that which the grant provides, then in that event the town shall pay the difference between the two rates.

1. The Town agrees that when such details have a rate restriction, the rate restriction, will be included in the posting of the detail.

- (h) All medical, hospital and insurance benefits shall remain in effect while working special details in accordance with 45-19-1 of the Rhode Island General Laws, 1956, as amended, and as defined in this Agreement between Local 305, IBPO and the Town of Jamestown during the current Agreement.
- (i) The Chief of Police is authorized to detail police personnel and to require payment of an hourly amount in accordance with the contract between the Jamestown Police Department and the Town and which amount shall be due and payable upon receipt of the money from the contractor involved, whenever construction of, improvement of, or installation of any utility on a state highway within the Town shall in the opinion of the Chief of Police cause disruption of the normal flow of traffic and create a hazard to motorists. The Chief may, if he determines police personnel are necessary to regulate the traffic, after notifying the contractor involved, detail the number of police personnel that the Chief deems necessary to ensure the safety of motorists and the safety of employees

working upon the highway and the contractor shall be responsible for the cost of the detail. The Town of Jamestown shall not be responsible for providing the detail where the State or the contractor refuses to pay for said service.

Whenever a private contractor performs work on a state road or major town road causes traffic to change lanes or close the road, there shall be a detail officer who will be paid at the detail rate of pay to the extent it is not inconsistent with state law. Whenever the Town of Jamestown works on a state road or major town road causing a lane change or road closure, there shall be a detail officer, paid at the officer's overtime rate of pay. It is not the intent of the Union to cause a contractor or the Town to put a police officer on a detail of projects of short duration, such as filling potholes, repairing wires, etc.

#### Section 3 - Definitions.

- (a) Non-Town Detail: A Non-Town Detail shall be defined as any function outside the Officer's normal work schedule in which an individual, corporation, person or organization requests and pays for or reimburses the Town of Jamestown for a Police Officer or Officers for a specific function.
- (b) Town Detail: A Town detail shall be defined as any specific function or event in which the Town of Jamestown requires additional Police presence, covered by Police outside their normal scheduled work hours, and the Town of Jamestown is not being reimbursed by any individual, corporation, person or organization.

1. The Parties agree, however, that the Special Olympics' Penguin Plunge on New Year's Day shall continue to be treated as if it were a Non-Town Detail.

#### Section 4 - Call Back Pay:

All permanent members of the bargaining unit who are called back to duty at a time not contiguous to a shift shall be compensated for at least four (4) hours minimum. The pay for this time shall be at the overtime rate of pay. At the discretion of the Shift Commander, all employees called back to work under this Section shall be required to stay on duty only until the reason he/she was called back to work has been completed. The exception to this shall be as outlined in subsections (a) and (b) of this Section.

- (a) All Police Officers of the Jamestown Police Department shall receive (1) additional days pay: (8) hours pay at his/her regular rate of pay while qualifying at the pistol range provided that the officer is not on duty at the time of qualification. If an officer fails to qualify for any reason, subsequent qualifying rounds will be scheduled on his/her own time at the convenience of the Range officer.
- (b) Upon successful completion of Breath Testing training, the Police Officer has an ongoing obligation to remain certified. The Town will compensate all off duty Police Officers of the Jamestown Police Department four (4) hours minimum pay annually at their overtime rate of pay while certifying on the Breath Testing. If an officer fails to certify for any

reason, subsequent certification shall be scheduled on his/her own time. All Officers must remain certified on the Breath Testing.

- (c) The Town of Jamestown agrees to send Supervisors for management training within one(1) year of promotion, unless it can be shown that the newly promoted supervisor has already attended that training. Attendance by all Supervisors is mandatory.
- (d) Whenever a member of the bargaining unit is called back to duty for any reason, and an emergency develops within the Department that requires the officer's assistance for that emergency, beyond the time when he or she would have completed the task for which he or she had originally been called back to duty, the shift supervisor or the officer-in-charge on duty may require that the officer remain on duty until he or she is no longer needed to assist with the emergency. The Town recognizes that it is not the intent to hold an officer over past his or her original reason for call back duty unless there is an articulable, definable emergency. Emergency is defined as a sudden unforeseen occurrence or condition; exigency; pressing necessity.

#### Section 5 - Court Time and RITT Hearings.

Any time a member of the bargaining unit is required to attend court or RITT (Rhode Island Traffic Tribunal) hearing on his/her off-duty time, he/she shall be paid at the rate of time and one-half (1 1/2) his/her regular rate of pay, with a four (4) hour minimum.

For the purposes of Article V, Section 1(f), only actual Court time and travel time will be considered as part of the sixteen (16) hours. (Legitimate travel time: 1/2 hour to and from Newport, 1 hour to and from Cranston.)

When the Police Chief receives notification of a scheduled RITT hearing he will notify the officer involved of the hearing date and whether or not he intends to send the officer to the hearing. At that time the officer may discuss with the Chief his/her reasons for wanting to attend and the Chief will consider the officer's reasoning. If the Chief determines that the officer should attend, then the officer must attend.

If the Chief determines that the Department will not pursue the violation at the RITT hearing, then the matter is ended and the Chief's decision is not subject to the contract grievance procedure. The officer will receive four hours minimum overtime pay for attendance at RITT hearings.

At such time as the Town establishes a Municipal Court the Union and Town agree to re-open discussions on the logistics of sending officers to this court.

#### Section 6 - Travel Expenses.

All members of the Jamestown Police Department shall receive IRS rate per mile, or shall he allowed to gas their private vehicles at the Town gas pumps when said private vehicle is used for departmental business. Department business would include Police meetings, schools,

seminars, training classes, range, clothing purchase, etc. All officers traveling overnight to attend an event or school authorized by the Chief shall be reimbursed a per diem rate of \$35.00 for meals and expenses not included in the program. The officer shall submit receipts for town accounting purposes. Lodging shall be booked and paid for by the Town.

### **ARTICLE VIII**

Section 1 - Compensatory Time:

All employees may take compensatory time off instead of being paid for overtime hours worked. Compensatory time shall be received at the rate one and one-half (1 <sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub>) for overtime worked. Compensatory time normally will be taken eight (8) hours at a time. Effective March 1, 2007 the Town agrees to allow employees to take compensatory time of less than eight (8) hours, but not more than four (4) hours, at a time, provided the partial shift compensatory time does not create overtime or violate any other terms of this Agreement. Compensatory time shall be requested thirty (30) days before the start of the shift requested, if the request is for three (3) days or more. Compensatory time for two (2) days or less may be taken with seven (7) days notice, submitted before the start of the shift. An officer cannot be bumped from his/her compensatory time if the request was submitted at least thirty (30) days in advance.

Compensatory time may be accumulated up to a maximum of ninety-six (96) hours. Only forty-eight (48) hours per fiscal year may cause overtime.

It is agreed that vacation and personal days shall have priority over compensatory time.

Upon death or retirement from the Police Department, the employee or his/her estate shall be allowed to sell back to the Town all unused compensatory time.

## ARTICLE IX

Section 1 - Vacations.

(14) working days
(18) working days
(23) working days
(26) working days
(27) working days
(28) working days
(30) working days

(a) Vacation may be taken at any time during the fiscal year at the discretion of the Chief of Police and said permission shall not be unreasonably withheld. All members shall be entitled to a full day's pay, eight (8) hours, at the regular hourly rate of pay, for each of his/her unused vacation days at the end of each fiscal year. All members shall be ineligible to be ordered into work on days off in conjunction with three (3) vacation days provided they do not request to be included in the overtime rotation during the vacation period.

Vacation days shall be requested at least thirty (30) days prior to the first vacation day requested and, if so requested, the officer shall not be bumped from his or her vacation; provided further, that if a vacation date(s) is open a request for that date(s) may be requested no less than fourteen (14) days in advance.

(b) <u>Vacation Accumulation</u>: Members of the Jamestown Police Department shall be allowed to carry all unused vacation days from one year to the next, with a maximum of no more than three (3) years accumulation.

(c) All employees shall have the option to sell all annual vacation days back to the Town or carry them over to the next fiscal year.

(d) Upon retirement, death, or resignation from the Police Department, the employee or his/her estate shall be allowed to sell back to the Town all unused vacation days.

(e) <u>Vacation Usage</u>: Out of six (6) members who can be off on vacation in the Patrol Division, only four (4) can be off on vacations of more than six (6) working days.

## Section 2 - Paid Holidays:

(a) The following holidays shall be paid holidays for all employees of the Jamestown Police Department. Holiday pay shall be one-fourth (1/4) of the employee's weekly salary and shall be paid to each employee over and above the weekly salary, whether he/she works the holiday or not.

1.	New Years Day	7. Victory (VJ) / Bay Day (August)
2.	Martin Luther King Day	8. Labor Day
3.	Washington's Birthday	9. Columbus Day
4.	Easter Sunday	10. Veterans Day
5.	Memorial Day	11. Thanksgiving Day
6.	Independence Day	12. Friday after Thanksgiving
		13. Christmas Day

In addition to the above holidays, any 'Special Holiday' as declared by the President of the United States, shall be considered as a holiday for the purposes of this Section. Employees of the Jamestown Police Department shall receive holiday pay for the 'Special Holiday' as outlined above for regular holidays.

A 'Special Holiday' shall be considered a 'one-time holiday' and not one that is celebrated

on an annual basis.

Said employees shall have the option of taking the holiday off without extra pay, at the discretion of the Chief of Police.

(b) If an employee is required to work overtime on New Years Day, Thanksgiving or Christmas he/she shall receive double time one-half (2 1/2) plus holiday pay. For the purposes of this provision, Christmas Day shall commence 3:00 p.m. December 24<sup>th</sup> and end at 11:00 p.m. on December 25<sup>th</sup>. New Years Day shall commence 3:00 p.m. December 31<sup>st</sup> and end at 11:00 p.m. on January 1<sup>st</sup>.

## (c) Personal Days:

There shall be five (5) paid personal days for each employee of the Jamestown Police Department. These personal days may be carried over to the next fiscal year with a two (2) year maximum accumulation which equals ten (10) days. All employees will be allowed to take their personal days off at their request. Three (3) personal days per year may be taken with a minimum of four (4) hours notice if a replacement is available. The term 'available' as used in the Agreement shall mean able to be reached by telephone and ready and able to report to work.

In addition to the above paid personal days, an employee of the Jamestown Police Department who does not use any sick leave for a period of three (3) consecutive months, shall receive one (1) paid personal day. The employee may accumulate a maximum of four (4) paid personal days per year in this manner. The three (3) months periods would start at the beginning of the fiscal year and run consecutively thereafter.

All personal days may be carried over to the next fiscal year with a two (2) year maximum accumulation.

#### Section 3 - Time Off While Performing Union Duties:

All employees covered by this Agreement who are officers of Local 305 shall be allowed time off for official Union business with the Town, with pay and without requirement to make up said time, if there is sufficient manpower available to cover for said employees as determined by the Chief of Police. The Town will not pay for any union business conducted outside the officer's scheduled shift.

#### Section 4 - Time Off

No more than two (2) officers per shift shall be allowed off at the same time. One (1) supervisor and one (1) patrol officer assigned to the same shift may be off at the same time, provided however that no more than three (3) supervisors may be off at the same time. The Chief of Police may restrict the number of supervisors off because of certain holidays or special events. In the event that a supervisor has not requested time off in accordance with Section 1 (a) – Vacations, then two (2) patrol officers assigned to that shift may be off at the same time. It is understood by the parties that the Chief of Police, Lieutenant, and Detective work administrative schedules and

are not included for the purposes of this section.

## ARTICLE X

## Section 1 - Sick Leave:

(a) All employees will be allowed eighteen (18) days of accumulation of sick leave per fiscal year, of which eight (8) days, may be used without a doctor's certificate and with no loss of pay. Of the remaining ten (10) days and any accumulation brought forward from past years, the employee will be required to present a doctor's certificate to the Chief of Police stating the date of the visit. If the employee fails to provide a signed statement by a physician licensed by the State to practice medicine, he/she will forfeit his/her pay for the sick time taken, not to exceed eight (8) hours pay. If he/she produces a doctor's certificate.

Five (5) days of existing sick leave allocation may be used for 'family sick time.' 'Family sick time' is defined as absence for the purpose of attendance upon members of the employee's family (not necessarily within the household of the employee) whose illness requires the care of such employee. Any sick time used as 'family sick time' shall count towards the eight (8) days of sick leave allowed per fiscal year without the need to present a doctor's certificate, as set forth herein in the preceding paragraph. For the purpose of this section 'family sick time' is defined as that time used to care for a spouse, child, parent, or domestic partner.

Required doctor's certificates need not state the nature of officer's illness, but shall set forth the date of the visit to the doctor, provided further, however, all employees must notify the Police Chief in writing immediately of any injury or illness, physical or psychological, that may in any way impair the officers ability to function as a police officer as outlined in the Department's essential job function for a police officer, or any type of injury that may affect the officer's ability to function as a police officer. The Chief of Police may require:

- 1. The officer to undergo an Independent Medical Examination (IME) whenever he believes that an illness or injury may affect the officer's ability to function as a police officer at that time or in the future, regardless of whether or not the injury or illness was job related.
- 2. If an officer is ordered to undergo an IME, the officer shall release all requested medical records to the IME physician and to the Town of Jamestown, which will become part of the officer's permanent records.
- 3. Any time an officer is required to undergo an IME and the IME takes place on the officer's day off, he or she shall be paid at the four (4) hours contractual minimum call-back rate of pay.
- 4. Any time an officer is scheduled for an IME by the Town, and the IME takes place

after the officer has been cleared by his or her physician to return to work, and the IME physician concurs as to when the officer should have returned to duty, then no time shall be lost by the officer.

- 5. If the IME physician does not clear the officer to return to duty, the officer will remain on sick leave until such time as the IME physician determines that the officer can return to duty and perform the essential job functions.
- 6. An officer shall be reimbursed for any lost details and/or overtime opportunities lost as a result of being placed on sick leave by the Town after being cleared by his/her own physician and the IME physician subsequently concurs that the officer should have been cleared.
- 7. The formula for determining 'lost details and/or overtime opportunities lost' for the individual officer is:
  - (a) The average number of details/overtime hours actually worked per week, calculated over the previous twelve (12) month calendar period, times the number of weeks, or fractions thereof, that the officer was ordered out on sick leave by the Town.
  - (b) Once this average amount of time per week is determined, and agreed to by the Town and the Union, the officer shall receive detail/overtime pay at the rate set fourth in the contract.
- (b) Anytime an employee or spouse gives birth to or adopts a new baby, he/she shall be allowed to use up to fifteen (15) consecutive work days as parental leave.
- (c) Sick leave shall be on a cumulative basis and shall be allowed to accumulate from one fiscal period to another for all unused days with no maximum accumulation. All employees hired after March 1, 1993 shall be entitled to accumulate up to 165 days of sick leave.
- (d) Any and all sick leave time accumulated up to the date of acceptance of this contract shall be credited to each officer and shall not be lost.
- (e) Upon retirement or death of an employee, the employee or his/her estate shall be entitled to a cash payment amounting to one-half (1/2) of his/her accrued unused sick leave at his/her regular rate of pay.
- (f) The Town will establish a retirement account, as heretofore, for each member of the bargaining unit. The funding will be voluntary, at the discretion of the employee, and will be based upon the following formula.
  - (a) If the employee wishes, the Town will purchase a maximum of five (5) sick days in each fiscal year. The purchase cost will be the employee's base hourly rate

times eight (8) hours for each day purchased. The purchase will occur at the end of the fiscal year, and will be reflected in the employee's paycheck during the first pay check of the next fiscal year.

(b) The Town will invest this money in an account with Washington Trust with three different plans available to employees. The risk of these investments shall be borne solely by the employee. The Town and the Union will not be liable for any losses the plan or any individual employee may suffer. Upon a normal retirement, the employee will be eligible to collect sick pay principal plus interest thereon, in addition to that individual's personal investment, if any, and interest.

The Town shall issue to each participating employee an annual statement on February 1st of each year detailing the total sick days credited, which plan the employee is currently invested, the total amount of the employee's contribution into his/her plan, and the current estimated value of the employee's participation within his/her plan. Within thirty (30) days after the annual statement is received the employee shall have the right to reinvest their current plan value to another of the Washington Trust plans offered.

(c) The employee may add to this fund by investing his/her own money once per year on the same date as the annual sick leave sell back. If he/she leaves prior to normal retirement, he/she may withdraw only his/her own money, and interest, in the fund. He/she is not eligible to receive his/her 'sick time' payment.

(d) Upon death of an employee, his/her estate shall be entitled to collect the employee's sick pay principal plus interest thereon in addition to employee's personal investment, if any, and interest.

(e) The risk of all of these investments shall be borne solely by the employee. The Town and the Union will not be liable for any losses the plan or any individual employee may suffer.

(f) At the end of the fiscal year, employees having more then forty (40) days annual accumulated sick leave may request payment for those days in excess of forty (40) at a rate of one (1) day's pay for each three (3) days of accumulation. At the same time, employees will be offered an opportunity to deposit fifty (50%) per cent of their unused sick days for the year in a sick leave bank, to be established by the Town on or before June 1, 1993. Payment under this section will be reflected in the employee's paycheck during the first paycheck of the next fiscal year.

(g) Any time an officer is on sick leave for a non-job related injury and has used all of his/her sick leave, he or she shall use all accrued vacation time, compensatory time and personal days before being placed on sick leave without pay.

(h) As of July 1, 2010, the Town shall establish a "Sick Time Bank". At the beginning of each fiscal year the Town shall place a total of 4 sick days per member into the Sick Time Bank (2 from each member's original 20 days, and 2 matched by the Town). At the end of each fiscal year each member of the bargaining unit may deposit up to eight (8) days of unused sick time

into the Sick Time Bank. Once sick time is deposited into the Sick Leave Bank it loses all monetary value. If a member of the bargaining unit or a member of their immediate family becomes seriously ill and the member is in danger of running out of sick time they may withdraw sick time from the Sick Time Bank. Each member may withdraw a maximum of twenty (20) days at a time with a maximum of sixty (60) days of sick time per fiscal year. Once the member returns to work any unused sick time withdrawn from the Bank will be returned to the Bank. All requests for withdrawals from the Sick Time Bank must be approved by a Sick Leave Board consisting of the President and Vice President of Local 305 and the Town Administrator. No requests shall be granted for IOD related injuries or illnesses. It is understood that the purpose of the Sick Time Bank is to assist members and their families with serious and life-threatening illnesses.

#### Section 2 - Emergency Leave:

Employees shall be granted up to three (3) days off total, from the date of the death of a member of their immediate family until the date of the funeral or memorial service, where it is necessary in order to make arrangements and to attend the funeral or memorial service. Such employees shall suffer no loss of pay during this period. The term 'immediate family' shall mean for purposes of this provision: child, spouse, mother, father, mother-in-law, father-in-law, grandparents, sister or brother. In the event of a death of any other near-relative (first cousins or closer, but including brother or sister-in-laws) one (1) day off with pay will be granted in order to attend the funeral. In the event of the death of an individual other than those specified in this Section, permission to attend during duty status will be at the discretion of the Chief of Police.

#### Section 3 - Retirement Account. - Exhibit A:

The Town agrees to provide to each individual employee a statement of his/her retirement account annually.

#### Section 4 - Buy Back:

Any buy back of unused sick time as described in Article X Section 1 (f) and unused vacation as described in Article IX Section 1 (c), other than those arising from normal retirement, shall be paid in the first pay period of the next fiscal year at the accrued rate. Any buy back under this Section other than retirees will be pro rated at the tie of termination/departure from town employment.

#### ARTICLE XI

#### Section 1 - Illnesses and Injuries:

(a) Employees of the Police Department who are injured or who contract illness in the line of duty shall receive such benefits as provided by Section 45-19-1 of the General Laws of Rhode Island, 1956, as amended.

(b) Medical care for injuries and illnesses for those injured or who contract illness in the line

of duty shall be as follows:

1. Employees injured or who contract illness in the line of duty whose condition requires admittance to a hospital shall have the right to select a hospital in the State of Rhode Island and physician from the staff of that hospital. The choice shall be made by the employee, or if his/her conditions prevents him/her from making his/her choice it shall be made by his/her nearest relative who may be available at the time.

2. In other cases which do not require hospitalization, the employee shall have the right to a specialist of his/her choice from the staff of a hospital in the State of Rhode Island for initial treatment at the hospital and for subsequent treatment at the selected physician's office.

3. In cases which are of a minor nature (minor lacerations, abrasion, contusions, etc) the judgment of the attending physician shall be followed regarding the necessity of calling a specialist.

4. When an employee has suffered a minor injury which does not require the care of a physician, in the line of duty and has been treated by a member of the rescue squad, the officer shall authorize release of the rescue squad report and all other reports of the injury and the treatment to the Chief of Police and they shall become a part of the record of the Department. Any subsequent worsening of the injury shall entitle the individual to the benefits of this Article.

5. When an employee has suffered a previous injury and an occasion arises when that injury reoccurs in any nature, the employee shall be entitled to immediate examination by the physician who attended him/her for the original injury at the Town's expense. In the event the physician who treated the employee for the original injury is not available by reason of illness, death or from other circumstances, the employee shall have the right to engage a specialist of his/her own choice duly licensed and qualified to practice medicine in the State of Rhode Island. If the attending physician determines that the employee is actually suffering from a recurrence of the injury, the employee shall be entitled to the benefits of this Article, provided however, the Town of Jamestown shall have the right to have said employee is actually suffering from a recurrence of the injury. If there is a difference of opinion between the employee's physician and the Town's physician, then the two physicians shall pick a neutral physician who will examine the Permanent Police Officer or Clerk/Dispatcher and his/her decision shall be final and binding. The total cost paid for by the Town.

6. It is agreed by and between the parties that the Town may select a physician to examine an employee who reports an illness or original injury and also to determine whether or not an employee ill or injured, is ready to return to work.

7. It is agreed by and between the parties that the Town may assign 'light duty' status after suffering a job related or non-job related illness or injury. The Town may assign light duty if both the Town's physician and the employee's physician agree that returning to work on light duty will not further aggravate the illness or injury. Officers on light duty may leave the Station,

but cannot be ordered to do so.

## Section 2 - Light Duty:

For any employee whose physical condition prevents him/her from performing his/her normal work assignments, the Employer agrees to make a reasonable effort to place him/her in work he/she can perform within the Police Department upon release from his or her physician and upon presentation of said release to the Chief and concurrence by the Employer's physician. Said assignment shall be as directed by the Chief.

The intent of this provision is to return to work as soon as is medically possible employees who are affected as set forth in the above paragraph. Further, the parties understand that 'limited duty' refers to duty other than normal outside patrol duties and that it is not the intent that said light duty is to be of a 'make work' nature.

An injured employee or an employee, who is temporarily disabled in any circumstance where the employee is not confined to their home and where the employee is determined capable of performing light duty assignments, may be required to work light duty status, providing the following conditions exist:

1. Capability to perform light duty shall be determined by the employee's physician and the Town's physician. If they fail to agree, then a third physician, a specialist in the area of the injury, mutually agreeable to the employee's physician and the Town's physician, shall examine the subject employee and the opinion of the third physician shall be conclusive on the parties. The Town shall pay for the cost of the examination. However, the Town and/or the Union shall have the right to have said determination reviewed by a single arbitrator in accordance with the arbitration provision set forth in this agreement. The event a dispute arises as to whether the employee can perform light duty; the employee shall be allowed to remain out of work until such time as a final determination has been rendered.

2. Prior to reporting to light duty, the employee must be informed in writing of the type of work they shall be assigned to perform. This written notice must be provided to the employee prior to the examination by the impartial physician referred to in subparagraph 1 preceding. Said employee cannot be required to perform any task or duty not enumerated in the light duty description provided in writing by the Town to the employee.

3. No employee shall be required to leave the station while on light duty unless the officer is physically capable of wearing his/her duty weapon. If an officer is not capable of wearing his/her duty weapon it shall be their own decision whether or not they are comfortable leaving the police station unarmed. It is understood that if an officer does choose to leave the police station to perform an assigned task it is the Department's responsibility to provide this officer with a vehicle that is not immediately recognizable as a police vehicle. The Town further recognizes that when an officer is capable of leaving the station while on light duty, that the officer's physical capabilities are limited, and that all precautions shall be made not to have the officer perform tasks that could cause the officer further harm.

4. The employee must be granted time off for doctor's visits or therapy.

5. Light duty assignments shall in no way further impair the employee's recovery or aggravate the employee's injury.

6. Light duty assignments cannot be in conflict with the Department's rules and regulations or policies and procedures. This section is not intended to circumvent or impair the terms provided for in R.I. General Laws 45-19-1, as amended.

Light duty will include desk clerk, administrative duties as assigned by the Chief of Police, prosecution and other similar light or clerical tasks in accordance with a doctor's recommendation or the employee's physical limitation, within the essential job functions of the employee. Any employee assigned to light duty shall be placed on an administrative four and two schedule.

## ARTICLE XII

Section 1 - Health Benefits:

- a) All employee covered by this Agreement shall be entitled to receive health care benefits per Appendix A, family or individual plan, whichever is applicable. For employees hired after March 1, 1996 the Town will pay eighty percent (80%) of all premiums and the employee will pay twenty percent (20%). Effective July 1, 2011, any employee not paying twenty percent (20%) shall pay seven percent (7%). Effective July 1, 2012, this shall increase to fifteen percent (15%).
- b) Co-payment for outpatient services shall be as follows: Primary care office visits \$10.00; Specialists \$25.00; Urgi-Care \$25.00; and Emergency Room \$100.00.

The Town agrees that officers shall be responsible for the increase in the Emergency Room co-payment only if the Urgent Care facility is open and the officer chooses not to use it. In addition, the Town agrees that when an officer's doctor issues a directive requiring that the treatment shall be performed at an emergency room, the officer's copayment shall be \$50.00.

The Town further agrees that officers shall only be required to pay \$25.00 for Urgent Care visits when his/her family's primary care physician's office is closed and it is not practicable for the officer or his family member to delay the treatment until their primary care physician's office is open.

Employees may submit requests for reimbursement for the \$5.00 differential between the employee co-payment requirement (10.00) and the Town's insurance plan co-payment limit (\$15.00).

Local 305 and the Town agree to a \$250.00 deductible health care plan as per Appendix A. The Town will pay this deductible. Should the co-pays paid by the Town exceed

\$4,000.00 in fiscal year 2010, the Local and Town will reopen discussions on this matter.

- c) Prescription Plan per Appendix A, family or individual plan, whichever is applicable.
- d) The Town will provide vision care coverage on a reimbursement basis with an annual maximum per individual of \$100.00 for prescription eyeglasses.
- e) The Town may substitute any equivalent health plan or plans for any of the plans specifically set forth with the Union's approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- f) Effective December 1, 2007, the Town shall provide Dental Coverage per Appendix A, family or individual plan, whichever is applicable. For employees hired after March 1, 1996 the Town will pay eighty percent (80%) of the dental insurance premiums and the employee will pay twenty percent (20%).
- g) Blue Cross Healthmate Coast to Coast / Family Plan for all members of the bargaining unit who retire from the Jamestown Police Department upon reaching their normal retirement date, after March 1, 1991.
- h) The Town agrees to provide this coverage for retired employees until such time as they become eligible for equal or better coverage through future employment or through equal or better coverage supplied by a spouse's employer. Retired employees will be allowed to purchase coverage for family members through the Town, at the rate the T Town pays for the coverage. Employees, who leave the Town's plan, when equal or better coverage is available, as detailed above, will be taken back under the Town's coverage in the event of loss of these benefits.
- i) Effective March 1, 2007 employees who retire after completing at least twenty (20) years of service (having reached their normal retirement date) will receive individual health care benefits as outlined above, and may purchase family coverage and benefit rider packages at the rate the Town pays for the coverage by reimbursing the Town the difference between the costs of the two health plans. This benefit will remain the same until such time as the employee would have completed twenty-five years of service. At that time the employee will receive an individual or family plan health benefit package, whichever is applicable, and may purchase benefit rider packages at the rate the Town pays for the coverage by reimbursing the Town for the cost of the riders.
- j) Upon retirement an officer may keep his or her present health benefits package by reimbursing the Town the difference between the two health plans; provided, however, this privilege will be forfeited by any retiree who fails to make his/her monthly payment as prescribed by the Town.
- k) Any employee eligible for alternative health care coverage may opt to receive health care coverage pursuant to a non-Town paid plan in lieu of a Town paid plan. Any employee enrolled in a family plan with the Town who opts for alternative coverage shall

receive two thousand two hundred (\$2,200) dollars in a lump sum, for each full contract year in which he/she is not covered by Town plan, provided that employees opting out by April 1, 1993 shall be credited with a full year for the 1993-4 contract year. Employees opting out of individual plan coverage shall receive eight hundred (\$800.00) dollars for each such year. For each year during the term of this Agreement in which such election is made the employee will receive no coverage pursuant to this Article. The Town may require proof of alternative coverage. Employees who exercise this option whose spouses are employed by the Town shall receive four hundred and fifty (\$450.00) dollars in lieu of the payments set forth above.

#### Section 2 - Life Insurance:

The Town of Jamestown agrees to provide all employees covered by this contract with a Group Life Insurance Policy in the amount of \$50,000.00. Said policy will be in effect twenty-four (24) hours a day regardless of duty status.

The Town of Jamestown agrees to provide all employees covered by this contract with an Accidental Death and Dismemberment Policy in the amount of \$50,000.00. Said policy will be in effect covering on duty status. Members will have the option of taking over their life insurance plan upon retirement.

#### Section 3 - False Arrest Insurance:

The Town of Jamestown shall provide all members of the Jamestown Police Department with a Law Enforcement Officer's Professional Liability Insurance that will cover all members of the Department for the following: All sums which the insured shall become legally obligated to pay as damages because of negligent acts, errors or omissions of the insured with limits of \$100,000.00 for personal injury and \$300,000.00 for bodily injury.

'Personal Injury' means false arrest, erroneous service of civil papers, false imprisonment, malicious prosecution, libel, slander, defamation of character, violation of property rights, and if committed while make or attempting to make an arrest or while under arrest, assault or battery, provided that no act shall be deemed to be or result in personal injury unless committed in the regular course of duty by the insured.

'Bodily Injury' means bodily injury, sickness or disease sustained by a person accidentally caused by an act of the insured in making or attempting to make an arrest while acting within the scope of his/her duties as a Law Enforcement Officer. The Town of Jamestown shall keep such coverage at all times.

A copy of this policy shall be forwarded to the President of IBPO, Local 305 within a reasonable amount of time.

#### **ARTICLE XIII**

#### Section 1 - Salaries:

The salaries of employees shall be increased by zero (0%) per cent effective July 1, 2010, by two (2%) per cent effective July 1, 2011, by two (2%) per cent effective July 1, 2012, and by two (2%) effective January 1, 2013.

<u>Rank</u>	<u>7/1/2010</u>	7/1/2011	7/1/2012	<u>1/1/2013</u>
Lieutenant	\$61,117.04	\$62,339.38	\$63,586.17	\$64,857.89
Sergeant	\$55,863.15	\$56,980.41	\$58,120.02	\$59,282.42
Detective	\$53,577.86	\$54,649.41	\$55,742.40	\$56,857.25
Patrolmen (three)	\$51,252.56	\$52,277.61	\$53,323.16	\$54,389.63
Patrolmen (two)	\$39,967.67	\$40,767.02	\$41,582.36	\$42,414.01
Patrolmen (one)	\$37,367.05	\$38,114.39	\$38,876.68	\$39,654.21

Patrolmen will advance in step upon reaching their anniversary date of employment.

Employee, bi-weekly salaries for the contract year 1996-97 shall be computed by dividing their annual salaries by 26, even though they will receive a bi-weekly paycheck in each of the 27 pay periods in that year.

The detective's salary shall be adjusted to include 144.0 hours times the hourly rate of pay, to compensate for the loss of days worked as a result of Article V, 1 (j).

## Section 2 - Longevity:

All members of the Jamestown Police Department who become eligible under Section 2 of Article XIII shall receive on the anniversary date of their original date of employment, such longevity due as outlined below, to be paid by separate check.

One-half percent of base salary per year times the number of years of employment. Employees are eligible to collect longevity pay beginning at the completion of their 5<sup>th</sup> year of service. This calculation shall be capped upon reaching 25 years of service at 12.5%. In addition to the longevity due to all eligible employees as outlined in Section 2 of the current contract, each eligible employee shall receive an additional four hundred fifty (\$450.00) dollars added to his/her longevity. This will have no effect on the longevity formula of one-half percent of base salary per year times the number of years of service.

## Section 3 - Uniforms:

A. All uniforms shall be furnished as required by the Town of Jamestown. The Town agrees to furnish all Permanent Police Officer with a clothing allowance as follows:

March 1, 2011	\$2,100.00
March 1, 2012	\$2,100.00
March 1, 2013	\$2,100.00

For the maintenance and upkeep of their uniforms, said sums to be paid yearly, by separate check, on March 15<sup>th</sup> of every year.

The Town agrees to furnish the detective with a clothing allowance of seven hundred and fifty (\$750.00) dollars per year, said sum to be paid yearly, by separate check on March 15th of every year.

The Town agrees to furnish each officer with a bullet proof vest, to be replaced in accordance with the manufacturer's recommendations. Officers may elect to upgrade to an equal or higher standard vest than that provided by the Town. The Town agrees to provide reimbursement to employees who elect to exercise this provision at the cost for the standard issued vest offered by the Town, commencing with the recommended manufacturer's replacement date for the current issued vest. Employees who exercise this provision shall be solely responsible for the cost differential between the standard issue and the upgraded vest selection.

#### ARTICLE XIV

Section 1 - Pension Plan:

The Town of Jamestown shall provide a pension plan for the employees of the Jamestown Police Department. The pension Plan shall allow for normal retirement benefit equivalent to sixty (60%) per cent of the employee's base pay, plus longevity bonus for those retiring after March 1, 1996, after twenty-five (25) years of service (two and one half (2.5%) per cent for twenty (20) years and two (2.0%) percent for each year in excess of twenty (20) years). Effective March 1, 2007, the Pension Plan shall allow for a normal retirement benefit equivalent to fifty percent (50%) of the employee's base pay plus longevity, for those retiring after twenty (20) years of service (two and one-half percent {2.5%} for twenty (20) years, and two percent (2.0%) for each year in excess of twenty (20) years.)

The following terms and conditions apply:

A. The Town of Jamestown will accept full responsibility for the Police Pension Plan, Titled, 'Town of Jamestown, Rhode Island Police Department Pension Plan.'

B. All employees of the Police Department shall be required to join the Police Pension Plan. Withdrawal from the plan will require retirement or termination of employment from the Jamestown Police Department.

C. Employees shall contribute eight (8.0%) per cent of their base pay rate plus longevity to

the Pension Plan. Effective July 1, 2008 employees shall contribute eight and one-half percent (8.5%) of their base pay plus longevity to the Pension Plan. Effective July 1, 2009 employees shall contribute nine percent (9.0%) of their base pay plus longevity to the Pension Plan.

D. The existing twenty (20) year retirement plan (amended for retirees after March 1, 1996 to include the longevity hours in the benefit calculation as above) will be extended to a twenty-five (25) year retirement plan on the following staggered schedule:

#### Name Minimum Years of Service

#### **Required For Normal Retirement**

J. Pemantell	20
T. Tighe	21
R. Rexter	21
P. Balzer, Jr.	22
C. Westall	22
F. Watson	22
R. Peckham	22
K. Pfetzer	22
T. O'Connell	22
R. Grundner	22
J. Dube	23
W. Donovan	23
W. Piva	25
K. Woodbine	25

All future Police Department employees (i.e. all those hired after K. Woodbine) will have a twenty-five (25) year service requirement with an initial benefit of sixty percent (60%) per cent of base pay upon retirement.

E. Spousal benefits allowed under the Town of Jamestown, Rhode Island Police Department Pension Plan will only apply if the employee is married at the time of normal or late retirement, or for officers voluntarily resigning prior to normal retirement, at the time of normal retirement date.

F. All military 'Buy Back' time purchased after April 1, 1986 will be at an actuarially determined rate with the employee responsible for the entire cost. The Town will honor all military service purchased prior to April 1, 1986. Military service time cannot be credited towards minimum years of service as listed above. There will be no military service 'buyback' for employees hired after March 1, 1996.

G. It is the intent of the Town and the Police Negotiating Committee to create a pension plan that provides retirement benefits to the Jamestown Police employees comparable to those allowed in the John Hancock Plan, except where amended by contract agreement or state law.

H. Upon retirement, an employee will receive a retirement benefit consistent with the existing plan. This retirement benefit will remain unchanged from the date of retirement until the retiree's fifty-fifth (55) birthday. Upon reaching the age of fifty-five (55), the retiree's benefit will be recalculated on the following formula: One (1) per cent per year for every year between his/her retirement age and the age fifty-five (55), compounded annually. This recalculated benefit will be his/her new base benefit. This new base benefit will increased annually by two (2%) per cent per year for exactly ten (10) years, until the employees sixty-fifth (65) birthday, at which time all cost of living increases will terminate and the benefit will not again be increased.

Example: Retirement Age 49\*

Retirement Benefit:	\$14,000.00**
Recalculated Retirement at age 55.	\$14,861.00
Benefit increased by two (2%) per year	
Final Recalculated Benefit at age Sixty-five (65):	\$18,115.00

\* Estimated Retirement Age

\*\*Estimated Retirement Benefit

Effective July 1, 2007 all members who retire shall receive a cost of living increase (COLA) based upon the following schedule:

One percent (1.0%) per year for every year between his/her retirement of twenty (20) through twenty-five (25) years of service, compounded annually. Once the officer has completed twenty-five (25) years of service or has since retired with at least twenty (20) years of service, but has reached what would have been his/her twenty-fifth (25<sup>th</sup>) anniversary, his/her COLA shall increase to three percent (3.0%) per year, compounded annually.

I. The Town will assist in establishing a '457' deferred compensation plan, at no cost to the Town and to be administered by an outside agency.

J. Upon permanent disability for service due to occupational causes participant will be paid sixty-six and two-thirds (66 2/3 %) per cent of the rate of pay he/she was receiving at the time of his/her disability retirement.

K. The Town and Union agree in computing an employee's retirement benefits, average compensation is computed on the thirty-six (36) consecutive months of full service prior to date of normal or late retirement or termination and not on Plan year basis.

The pension plan is to be amended so as to incorporate the terms of Paragraph 10, and to provide this language shall apply prospectively and to retiree Pfetzer so that his disability

pension benefit shall remain unchanged upon reaching his normal retirement date.

### Section 2 - Special Details for Retirees:

At the discretion of the Chief of Police, future retired police officers may be allowed to work special details after all permanent police officers have refused the special detail. Officers who leave the Department prior to their normal retirement date shall not be allowed to work special details unless the Jamestown Police Chief and the Executive Board of Local 305, IBPO mutually agree to allow such person to work special details.

# ARTICLE XV

Section 1 - Present Benefits:

Any and all benefits now in existence and which are not specifically contained herein shall continue to accrue to said employees and shall be made part thereof.

# **ARTICLE XVI**

Section 1 - Rules and Regulations:

(a) Local 305 shall be permitted to make suggestions regarding departmental rules and regulations. Such suggestions shall be submitted in writing to the Chief of Police, and a copy thereof transmitted to the Town Administrator. Said suggestions for rules and regulations will be given due consideration and adopted if deemed advisable by the Chief of Police and the Town Administrator. Said suggestions must originate from employees of the Department.

(b) Each employee of the Police Department shall be provided with a copy of all Town Ordinances concerning the Police Department, and a copy of Town Ordinances for which the Police Department is responsible for enforcement. There will be made available to all employee any and all amendments to the Town Ordinances and each and every amendment or addition of any notice of operation of the Department that affects the employee of the Department within sixty (60) days of their adoption.

### Section 2 - Review of Personal File:

The Chief of Police, upon the request from any member of the Department, must allow said member the privilege of a periodic review of his/her personal file. A member shall have the right to appeal to the Chief of Police for withdrawal of any statement or material the member feels does not belong in the file or that discredits him/her. Should the appeal fail, the member has the right to have a rebuttal to the statement or material included in his/her file.

With the exception of the psychological examination each employee may make a copy of

everything in his/her personal file. Any additions made to the files: a copy of the addition shall be furnished to the employee.

#### ARTICLE XVII

Section 1 - Grievances:

For the purpose of resolving alleged grievances of employees of the Town of Jamestown Police Department arising out of the interpretation of this contract, the following grievance procedure is accepted by the Town:

A. When any employee feels he/she has a grievance, he/she shall, within seventy-two (72) hours of the act or omission he/she feels should be grieved file a written grievance with the Executive Board of the Union to determine the justification of the complaint.

B. Within five (5) days thereafter, if the Executive Board feels that there is justification in the complaint, the Union President shall submit a written grievance to the Chief of Police, the Town Administrator and the President of the Town Council. This written grievance shall contain, with reasonable clearness: the exact nature of the grievance; when it occurred, the identity of the employee or employees who claim to be aggrieved, the specific provisions of the Agreement that the employee or employees claim the Employer violated (catch all recitations shall not meet this requirement), and the remedies sought. A meeting shall be set up within five (5) days from the date of notification of the grievance was made to the Town Administrator. The meeting shall consist of the Town Administrator, Chief of Police, President or Vice President of the Union and the grievant.

Either party may bring counsel or the national union representative.

C. In the event the grievance cannot be satisfactorily settled between the representatives of the Union and the Town as aforesaid with seven (7) days, the matter shall be submitted to arbitration as set forth hereinafter.

D. It is expressly understood by the parties hereto that the members of the Jamestown Police Department shall have no right to engage in any work stoppage, slowdown or strike, and all issues of grievance shall be resolved by the grievance and arbitration procedures set forth herein.

E. It is agreed by the parties hereto that in the event the complaint shall involve suspension or discharge of any employee he/she shall be paid until there has been a final determination of the grievance or to a maximum period of two (2) weeks, whichever comes first.

F. The parties agree that all employees covered by this Agreement shall have the right to file a grievance for any disciplinary action, whether it involves the Rhode Island Law Enforcement Officers' Bill of Rights (LEOBOR) or not, provided however, the resort to the grievance procedures set forth herein shall constitute a waiver of any rights under the LEOBOR.

## ARTICLE XVIII

#### Section 1 - Arbitration:

Within five (5) days from the expiration of the period set forth in Article XVII, Section 1, the Town and the Union shall appoint an arbitrator to represent them and each shall notify the other of the name of the person so designated by it as its representative, who shall meet and appoint a third disinterested person who shall act as Chairperson of the Board of Arbitrators. In the event the two (2) representatives cannot agree upon the third disinterested person within five (5) days, then they shall request the assignment of an arbitrator by the American Arbitration Association, or any other agreed upon agency.

(a) In all cases involving a grievance which is submitted to the Arbitration Board, the individual or individuals having the grievance shall be required to attend and present his/her grievance. Such individual or individuals shall further be entitled to be represented by legal counsel of his/her own choosing. Said counsel to be furnished by Local 305 of the IBPO at no expense to said officer.

(b) Any decision handed down by the majority of the Arbitration Board shall be final and binding upon the parties hereto.

(c) All costs and expense of impartial arbitrator shall be shared equally by the parties hereto.

### ARTICLE XIX

#### Section 1 - Police Cruisers:

All new police cruisers are to be supplied with factory installed air conditioning and a police package which shall be maintained in good working order.

#### Section 2 - Dead Animals:

Under normal circumstances no police officer shall be required to move any dead animal from public or private property, except that police officers shall move dead animals to the side of the road during the period of time when the Animal Control Officer or members of the Jamestown Department of Public Works (JDPW) are not on regular duty. In the event a domestic animal is injured and the owner is not available, the police officer on the scene will immediately have the Animal Control Officer contacted to respond and provide whatever aid is needed for the care of the animal.

### ARTICLE XX

## Section 1 - Saving and Separability:

It is understood and agreed that all provisions of this Agreement are subject to applicable laws, and if any provision of any Article of this Agreement is held or found to be in conflict therewith, said Article shall be void and shall not bind either of the parties hereto. However, such invalidity shall not affect the remaining Articles of this Agreement. In the event that any provision shall be held unlawful and unenforceable by any court of competent jurisdiction, the parties agree to meet forthwith for the purpose of renegotiating such provision in an attempt to reach a valid agreement.

### Section 2 - Layoffs:

In the event that the Town determined that it will have a layoff, employees shall be laid off in order of seniority. Affected employees will remain on a preferential reemployment list of a period of two years from the date of layoff and shall retain their seniority for this period. In the event of recall, employee will be recalled in inverse order of layoff.

## Section 3 - Titles:

None of the titles of Articles or Section within this Agreement shall be given any substantive effect. The parties intend them only as a means of differentiating one section from another.

### Section 4 - Training Academy Costs:

The Parties understand that probationary police officers, within ninety (90) days of appointment as such are required by the Town to execute an agreement in from satisfactory to the Town requiring that they pay in full to the Town all costs actually incurred by the Town in association with their attendance at the Municipal Police Academy in the event that they voluntarily leave employment with the Town within one (1) year of graduation from the Academy, that they repay two-thirds (2/3) of all such sums if they voluntarily leave the employment of the Town more than one (1) year but less than two (2) years after graduation from the academy and that they repay one-third (1/3) of all such sums in the event that they voluntarily leave the employment of the Town more than two (2) years but less than three (3) years after graduation from the Academy. Included within the amounts to be repaid, but in no way limiting the same, shall be salary paid to the officer while attending the Academy, the cost of books, tuition (if any is paid), uniform, other school materials and the costs incurred by the Town in collecting such sums (including reasonable attorney's fees) from such voluntarily terminating employees. The parties agree that such individual agreements shall be binding upon the employee and the Town after the employee's probationary period. Sole responsibility for enforcement of this provision rests with the Town.

# ARTICLE XX

### Section 1 - Duration of This Agreement:

This Agreement shall be for the term of March 1, 2010 to June 30, 2013 and thereafter shall remain in effect from year to year unless either party hereto, at least one hundred twenty (120) days prior to the last day in which money can be appropriated by said Town, gives written notice to the party of its intention to terminate or amend this Agreement.

### Section 2 - Successor Clause:

Any change in the composition of the management of the Town of Jamestown or the IBPO, Local 305, shall have no effect on the terms of this agreement and any and all successors to the current management of either party shall be obligated and bound to the terms of this agreement.

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF:** the said Town of Jamestown has caused this instrument to be executed and its corporate seal to be affixed by the Town Council President therunto duly authorized by the Town Council of the Town of Jamestown as the day and year first above written, and said Local 305, International Brotherhood of Police Officers has caused this instrument to be signed by its President or Secretary/Treasurer, thereunto authorized as of the day and year first above written.

# COMMITTEE FOR LOCAL 305, IBPO

# COMMITTEE FOR TOWN OF JAMESTOWN

President IBPO, Local 305

Town Administrator

**IBPO Representative** 

Witness

Witness

APPENDIX A

# **Table of Contents**

Article I		2
	Recognition	
	Agency Shop2	
	Dues Deduction	
Section 4.	Indemnification	ŝ
	Definitions	
Article II		3
Section 1.	Rules and Regulations	3
	Management Rights	
Article III		1
	Permanent Police Department	
	Duties	
Section 3.	Detail to Other Departments Prohibited	ł
Article IV		5
Section 1.	Seniority	5
Article V		5
Section 1	Hours	6
	Substitutions	
Article VI		8
	Vacancies	
	Temporary Service Out of Rank	
-	Promotions in Rank	-
Section 4.	Promotion to Detective1	1
Article VII	1;	3
	Overtime1	
	Special Details14	
Section 3.	Definitions1	6
	Call Back Pay10	
	Court Time and RITT Hearings1	
Section 6.	Travel Expenses17	7

Article VIII	18
Section 1. Compensatory Time	18
Article IX	18
Continua Venetiona	10
Section 1. Vacations Section 2. Paid Holidays	
Section 2. Time Off While Performing Union Duties	
Section 4. Time Off	
Article X	21
Section 1. Sick Leave	
Section 2. Emergency Leave	
Section 3. Retirement Account-Exhibit A	
Section 4. Buy Back	24
Article XI	24
Section 1. Illness and Injuries	24
Section 2. Light Duty	
Article XII	27
Section 1. Health Benefits	07
Section 2. Life Insurance	,
Section 2. False Arrest Insurance	
	-
Article XIII	29
Section 1. Salaries	20
Section 2. Longevity	-
Section 3. Uniforms	
Article XIV	31
Section 1. Pension Plan	21
Section 2. Special Details for Retirees	
Article XV	0.4
Article XV Section 1. Present Benefits	·····34

rticle XVI34
Section 1. Rules and Regulations
rticle XVII35
Section 1. Grievances35
rticle XVIII
Section 1. Arbitration
rticle XIX
Section 1. Police Cruisers
rticle XX
Section 1. Savings and Separability
rticle XXI
Section 1. Duration of Agreement



# Deductible Plan Variation Benefit Summary

HealthMate Coast-to-Coast focuses on preventive care, setting the foundation for continued good health. Plus, you benefit from:

- An extensive nationwide network. You can receive in-network coverage from more than 727,000 doctors and 6,300 hospitals through the BlueCard® PPO network.
- No paperwork for in-network services. Simply show your BCBSRI member ID card, and the provider will do the rest. You're only responsible for paying any applicable copayment, coinsurance, or deductible.
- The freedom to choose. If you visit an out-of-network provider for covered services, simply pay for the service up front and then file a claim for reimbursement. You may have to pay higher out-of-pocket costs when you visit non-network providers. Please see your plan's subscriber agreement for details or call Customer Service.

	Within the BlueCard® PPO Network you pay:	Outside of the BlueCard® PPO Network you pay:	Notes
Deductible	\$250 per individual	\$250 per individual	For family coverage: Up to a maximum of two family members must meet the individual amount per calendar year. In- and out-of-network deductibles accumulate separately.
Coinsurance	0%	20%	
Out-of-pocket maximum	\$0 per individual	\$4,000 per individual	For family coverage: Up to a maximum of two family members must meet the individual amount per calendar year. Once you exceed this amount, we will pay up to our allowance for most covered services. Deductibles and copayments do not apply to your out-of-pocket maximum. In- and out-of-network out-of-pocket maximums accumulate separately.

Please remember that you are responsible for paying any copayment, coinsurance, and/or deductible to your provider. This is a mandatory requirement when receiving healthcare services. Copayments are due at the time of service. Any coinsurance and/or deductible amounts can be paid at the time of service or within the time frame specified by your provider. Coinsurance and deductible amounts are shown on the explanation of benefits that we send to you after processing your claim. You must pay the provider the total amount shown in the section labeled "Your Responsibility" on the explanation of benefits.

Preventive Care			
Adult preventive care	\$15	\$15 plus 20% after deductible	Includes one physical exam and one gynecological exam per calendar year.
Pediatric preventive care	\$15	\$15 plus 20% after deductible	
Immunizations	\$15	\$15 plus 20% after deductible	Includes adult and pediatric immunizations. An office visit copayment will apply if the provider bills for the immunization administration in addition to an office visit.
Lab services, machine tests, and X-rays	\$0 (Deductible does not apply.)	20% after deductible	Includes Pap smears, screening mammograms, and prostate-specific antigen (PSA) tests.
Office Visits			
Personal care physician (PCP)	\$15	\$15 plus 20% after deductible	
Specialist	\$25	\$25 plus 20% after deductible	Chiropractic visits are limited to 12 per calendar year. Routine eye exams are limited to 1 per calendar year.
Outpatient Services			
Outpatient medical/ surgical care (facility and doctor services)	0% after deductible	20% after deductible	Surgery performed in a physician's office or urgent care center is not subject to the deductible.
Lab services, machine tests, and X-rays (diagnostic)	0% (Deductible does not apply.)	20% after deductible	

#### 250 DED 100/80 VAR 15.25.25.100

	Within the BlueCard® PPO Network you pay:	Outside of the BlueCard® PPO Network you pay:	Notes
Inpatient Services			
Inpatient hospital services - acute care - maternity - mental health - chemical dependency	0% after deductible	20% after deductible	Unlimited days at a general, specialty, or mental health hospital. Up to 45 days per calendar year for physical rehabilitation.
Urgent Care or Emergency	Care		
Urgent care center	\$25	\$25 plus 20% after deductible	
Emergency room care	\$100	\$100	If emergency room visit results in hospital admission, \$100 copayment is waived. You may be billed an additional specialist copayment if
			you are seen by a specialist in the emergency room.
Ambulance services	\$50	\$50	Coverage for medically necessary/emergency services. Air and water ambulances are limited to a maximum of \$3,000 per occurrence.
Additional Services			
Prescription drugs	See prescription drug insert	for details. Prescription drug copayl	ments and coinsurance do not apply to your out-of-pocket maximum.
Physical/occupational therapy	20% after deductible	20% after deductible	
Durable medical equipment (DME)	20% after deductible	20% after deductible	Must be purchased from a participating DME vendor. Pharmacies are NOT participating in the DME network.
Home and hospice care	0% after deductible	20% after deductible	Includes physician, nurse, and home health aide visits.

This grid provides a general summary of your HealthMate Coast-to-Coast benefits. It is not a contract. For details about your coverage, including any limitations or exclusions not noted here, please refer to your subscriber agreement or call our Customer Service Department at (401) 459-5000 or 1-800-639-2227 (outside of Rhode Island). If you have any questions about receiving medical care, call your personal care physician.

#### **Key Terms**

Coinsurance: The percentage of our allowance that you must pay for a covered healthcare service.

Copayment: A fixed dollar amount that you must pay for a covered healthcare service.

Deductible: A fixed amount that you must pay for covered healthcare services each calendar year before we start to pay for those services.

Out-of-pocket maximum: Highest amount of coinsurance that you must pay each calendar year for certain covered healthcare services.

Personal care physician (PCP): Includes family practitioners, internists, and pediatricians.

**Specialist:** Includes office visits to all other medical providers who specialize in a certain area of medicine, such as but not limited to: oncology, cardiology, ophthalmology, dermatology, allergy, or psychiatry.

#### **How Your Deductible Works**

Your plan features a deductible. The deductible is the amount of covered expenses you must pay per calendar year before we start to pay for covered services.

- Two family members must satisfy the individual deductible. Once the second family member meets their individual deductible, the family deductible is satisfied.
- Once the family deductible is met, the family only needs to pay coinsurance (if applicable) up to the out-of-pocket maximum.

The family out-of-pocket maximum accumulates the same way as the family deductible.



Your Plan for Life.™ www.BCBSRI.com

500 Exchange Street • Providence, RI 02903-2699 Blue Cross & Blue Shield of Rhode Island is an independent licensee of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association. 12/09 HM-6635



Your prescription drug plan divides all covered drugs into four different levels (tiers).

Tier 1, Tier 2, and Tier 3 drugs are listed in the Preferred Drug List. Tier 4 drugs are listed in the Specialty Drug List. Both lists can be found on **BCBSRI.com** in the Pharmacy section.

		Copayment per 30-day supply	Mail Order 90-day supply
Tier 1	Generic drugs	20%	20%
Tier 2	Preferred brand name drugs	20%	20%
Tier 3	Non-preferred brand name drugs	20%	20%
Tier 4	Specialty drugs	20% up to \$75*	N/A

\*Infertility drugs are covered with a 20% coinsurance and may exceed the \$75 maximum.

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .

### **Filling Prescriptions**

**Network retail pharmacies.** Our network includes approximately 60,000 retail pharmacies. Please visit BCBSRI.com for our participating pharmacy directory.

Mail order through CVS Caremark. You can order up to a **90-day supply** of most drugs through the mail (excludes specialty drugs).

- You can access CVS Caremark by logging in to BCBSRI.com. Select "Pharmacy" on the left hand side of your member home page and follow the prompt from there.
- You can also call CVS Caremark at 1-866-329-3053 (TDD 1-800-231-4403).
- To request a mail order brochure, please contact BCBSRI Customer Service.

# **About Specialty Drugs**

Specialty drugs must be purchased at one of the participating specialty pharmacies listed below to receive the maximum benefit. You can receive up to a 30-day supply at a time.

Caremark Specialty Pharmacy Services 1-866-278-6634

#### Village Fertility Pharmacy 1-877-334-1610

You or your doctor may need to get prior authorization (pre-approval) for some specialty drugs before they will be covered.

#### **Generic Incentive**

Some brand name drugs have generic equivalents. If a drug has a generic equivalent, your prescription drug plan covers the <u>retail cost</u> of the generic drug, less your applicable copayment. **If you choose to purchase the brand name drug, you will be responsible for the difference in cost between the brand name and its generic equivalent.** 

#### Using Out-of-network Pharmacies

**Tier 1, Tier 2, and Tier 3:** There is no coverage for non-participating retail and mail order pharmacies.

**Tier 4:** If you purchase a specialty drug at a non-participating specialty pharmacy, you must pay for it in full at the time of purchase, and you will be reimbursed at 50% of our allowance for most specialty drugs. Specialty infertility drugs will be reimbursed at 80%.

#### Saving Money on Prescription Drugs

Choose generic drugs when appropriate. Generic drugs have the same active ingredients as their brand name equivalents, and are approved by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Ask your doctor if you can take a generic drug.

Choose over-the-counter drugs whenever possible. Over-the-counter drugs (OTCs) are medications that do not require a prescription. Most are less expensive than their prescription equivalents, but have the same active ingredients. Ask your doctor if an OTC drug is available for you.

**Choose preferred brand name drugs when appropriate.** If no OTC or generic drug is available, ask your doctor if you can take a Tier 2 (preferred brand name) drug.

Half-tab program: With your physician's approval, you can have certain prescriptions filled at double the strength, get half the amount of pills and only pay half the amount of your drug copayment. You will be provided a pill splitter with this voluntary program and will take a half-tablet dosage instead of a whole pill. Consult with your physician to see if this practice is safe for the medications and dosages prescribed to you.

If you have any questions related to your prescription drug program, please call us at the appropriate number below.

Customer Service for BlueCHiP plans: (401) 274-3500 (within Rl) or 1-800-564-0888 (outside of Rl only)

Customer Service for all other BCBSRI plans: (401) 459-5000 (within RI) or 1-800-639-2227 (outside of RI only)

Telecommunications Device for the Deaf (TDD): 1-888-252-5051



www.BCBSRI.com

500 Exchange Street • Providence, RI 02903-2699 Blue Cross & Blue Shield of Rhode Island is an independent licensee of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association.

# Specialty Drugs

This list is effective as of April 1, 2010. Please note that specialty drugs must be purchased from a participating specialty drug pharmacy. To find one near you, please refer to the Participating Pharmacy Directory on BCBSRI.com. To determine your plan's coverage for specialty drugs, please refer to your subscriber agreement.

Drug	Category	Drug	Category
Acthar HP Gel*	Endocrine Disorder	Flebogamma*	Immune Disorders
Advate	Hemophilia	Flolan	Pulmonary Hypertension
Afinitor	Cancer	Follistim, Follistim A	Q† Infertility
Aldurazyme	Enzyme Deficiencies	Forteo*	
Alphanate		Fuzeon	HIV/AIDS
Alphanine SD		Gamastan*	Immune Disorders
Amevive*	Psoriasis	Gammagard*	Immune Disorders
Antagon†	Infertility	Gammar-P*	Immune Disorders
Aralast	Enzyme Deficiencies	Gamunex*	Immune Disorders
Aranesp*		Ganirelex Acetate <sup>†</sup>	Infertility
	Multiple Sclerosis		Growth Hormone
	Immune Disorders	Geref*	Growth Hormone
Bebulin VH		Gleevec*	Cancer
Benefix	Hemophilia	Gonal-F, Gonal-F RF	F†Infertility
	Multiple Sclerosis	Helixate	Hemophilia
Boniva IV*		Hemofil M	Hemophilia
Botox*	Muscle Condition	Humate P	Hemophilia
Bravelle†	Infertility	Humatrope*	Growth Hormone
Carimune*	Immune Disorders	Humira*^	Rheumatoid Arthritis,
Ceredase	Enzyme Deficiencies		Crohn's Disease, Psoriasis
Cerezyme	Enzyme Deficiencies	Ilaris	Genetic Disorder
Cetrotide†	Infertility	Increlex*	Growth Hormone
Cinryze	Blood Disorder	Infergen	Hepatitis C
Copaxone	Multiple Sclerosis	Intron A	Hepatitis C, Cancer
Degarelix		Iressa*	Cancer
Elaprase	Enzyme Deficiencies	Iveegam*	Immune Disorders
Eligard	Cancer	Kineret*	Rheumatoid Arthritis
Enbrel*^	Rheumatoid Arthritis	Koate DVI	Hemophilia
Epogen*	Blood Disorder	Kogenate FS	Hemophilia
	Pulmonary Hypertension		Enzyme Deficiencies
Exjade		Letairis	Pulmonary Hypertension
	Genetic Disorder		Blood Disorder
Fabrazyme	Enzyme Deficiencies	Lucentis*	Macular Degeneration
Factrel <sup>†</sup>	Infertility	Lupron Depot	Cancer
FEIBA	Hemophilia	Lutrepulse†	Infertility
Fertinex <sup>†</sup>	Infertility	Luveris†	Infertility

*†Infertility drugs require a 20% copayment. \*Prior authorization needed. ^Quantity limits apply.* 

Note: Generic equivalents are subject to the specialty copayment. Note: This list is current as of April 1, 2010, and is subject to change. Please visit BCBSRI.com or contact Customer Service for an updated list. (continued on back)



Drug	Category
Macugen*	. Macular Degeneration
Menopur†	. Infertility
Monarc M	
Monoclate P	
Mononine	
Myobloc*	
Myozyme	
Naglazyme	. Enzyme Deficiencies
Neulasta	. Blood Disorder
Neumega*	. Blood Disorder
Neupogen	. Blood Disorder
Nexavar <sup>*</sup>	
Norditropin*	. Growth Hormone
Novarel†	
Novoseven	.Hemophilia
NPlate*	. Blood Disorder
Nutropin*	. Growth Hormone
Octagam*	
Omnitrope*	. Growth Hormone
Orencia*	. Rheumatoid Arthritis
Ovidrel <sup>†</sup>	. Infertility
Pegasys*	. Hepatitis C
Peg-Intron <sup>*</sup>	. Hepatitis C
Pergonal <sup>†</sup>	
Plenaxis	
Polygam*	
Pregnyl <sup>†</sup>	
Procrit <sup>*</sup>	
Profasi, Profasi HP†	
Profilnine	-
Prolastin	*
Promacta*	
Proplex T	
Pulmozyme	
Rebif	
Reclast*	-
Recombinate	
Refacto	
Remicade*	
D	Rheumatoid Arthritis
Remodulin	
Repronex <sup>†</sup>	
Respigam*	. KO V

Drug	Category
Revatio	. Pulmonary Hypertension
Revlimid*	. Cancer
RiaSTAP	. Blood Disorder
Rituxan*	. Rheumatoid Arthritis
Roferon-A	. Hepatitis C, Cancer
Saizen*	. Growth Hormone
Sandostatin LAR Depot	. Endocrine Disorder
Serostem*	. Growth Hormone
Simponi^	. Rheumatoid Arthritis
Somatuline Depot	. Endocrine Disorder
Somavert	. Endocrine Disorder
Sprycel*	. Cancer
Stelara*	. Psoriasis
Supprelin LA	. Endocrine Disorder
Sutent*	. Cancer
Synagis*	. RSV
Tarceva*	. Cancer
Tasigna*	. Cancer
Temodar*	. Cancer
Tev-tropin <sup>*</sup>	
Thalomid*	. Cancer
ТОВІ	. Cystic Fibrosis
Tracleer	. Pulmonary Hypertension
Trelstar	. Cancer
Tykerb*	
Tysabri*	
	Crohn's Disease
Туvaso	1 11
Vantas	
Ventavis	
Viadur	
Vivaglobin*	
Votrient*	
Xeloda*	
Xenazine	
Xolair*	
Zavesca	. Enzyme Deficiencies
Zemaira	
Zoladex	
Zolinza*	
Zorbtive*	. Growth Hormone

*†Infertility drugs require a 20% copayment. \*Prior authorization needed. ^Quantity limits apply.* 

Note: Generic equivalents are subject to the specialty copayment.



www.BCBSRI.com

500 Exchange Street • Providence, RI 02903-2699 Blue Cross & Blue Shield of Rhode Island is an independent licensee of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Association. 04/10 RX-7102 • 8137